












ALASKA STATE LEGISLATURE

600 East Railroad Ave., Ste I State CapitolWasilla, Alaska 99654 Juneau, Alaska 99801
(907) 376-3370 (907) 465-6600Fax (907) 376-3157 Fax (907) 465-3805

Mike Dunleavy
Senator

May 9, 2013

Mr. Clark Hopp via: email
Vice President, Engineering
Alaska Railroad Corp.
PC Box 107500
Anchorage, AK 99501

Dear Mr. Hopp:

I have recently become aware of serious concern with the Alaska Railroad’s upcoming plan to
spray herbicides on the track in the Talkeetna area. While I understand the need and
requirement for the Alaska Railroad Corporation (ARRC) to control vegetation along your
tracks, and I acknowledge that your plan appears to comply with the State regulations
governing these activities, I write to urge you to do everything in your power to conduct this
project in a manner respectful of the local residents and sensitive to the environment.

To that end, I ask that you carefully review the letters directed to you on this issue from the
Talkeetna Community Council, and other concerned area citizens, and to do all you can to
accommodate their requests. While I recognize the track area itself may not be classified as a
public area, the ARRC should take into consideration the community’s concerns by not
spraying herbicides on public areas within the Alaska Railroad Right-of-Way. (Those areas
include: parts of the Chase trail that lay within the spraying area; any areas where the Chase
Trail crosses the Alaska Railroad tracks; downtown Talkeetna; the Talkeetna Depot, and the
area adjacent to the bridge over the Talkeetna River.)

Of particular concern is Talkeetna’s public water source and other water sources used by local
residents in the adjacent areas. I suggest the Alaska Railroad continue to work with community
members to identify individual home-site drinking water sources and flag stops used by
community residents to provide an adequate set back from those areas. The Alaska Railroad
must maintain an adequate distance from these water sources to ensure herbicides do not
enter the community’s drinking water. Additionally, I strongly urge the ARRC to employ all
available means and diligence in order to ensure that the chemicals used in your operation do
not compromise any area waters; either through direct application, drift or migration.

To better understand this issue generally, I would appreciate some historic information as to
why the Alaska Railroad uses herbicides, what other options have been used in the past or
have been explored as alternatives to herbicide treatment, and what if any emerging
technology could be considered in lieu of herbicide application. While I understand the



necessity of vegetation control, I believe it is incumbent upon the ARRC to continue to look forthe best possible way to accomplish this sort of task.

Thank you for your immediate and continued attention to this important matter. I look forwardto a report on how the concerns outlined above were addressed and the additional informationI requested at your earliest convenience. Additionally, I ask that you provide a copy of yourreply to me to the Talkeetna Area Community Council so they may also have that information.Should you need clarification on this issue or additional information from my office, please feelfree to contact either myself or Brett Huber, my Chief of Staff, at 907.376.3370.

Sincerely,

Senator Mike Dunleavy
Senate District D

cc: Tim Sullivan, Manager External Affairs, ARRC
Whitney Wolff, Talkeetna Community Council, Inc.
Mr. John Strasenburgh
Ms. Beck Long
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Clark Hopp - Vice President of Engineering

May 7, 2013

The Talkeetna Community Council Inc. met last night for it’s regular monthly meeting
where we responded to numerous citizen concerns regarding the ARR’s upcoming plan
to apply herbicides to the rail in our area. According to a notice posted on the ARR
web site, and Tom Brooks who was present at the meeting, this spraying is poised to
commerce next week.

1.) TTCI REQUESTS ARR SUSPEND SPRAYING FROM MP 225 TO MP 232
(Craver’s Right of Way Farm to the end of the Chase Trail)

These miles of track pass through or within close proximity to: a farm, a playground, an
ARR depot with tourists, a camper park, a restaurant, an active hell pad, a crossing
frequented by bicyclists, a Princess bus loading area, the National Park Service
residence, Talkeetna’s public water source, and the Chase Trail used recreationally.

The herbicide Oust Extra has specifically stated on it’s label that it is not to be applied in
recreational areas. The section of track noted above is used recreationally. Tom
Brooks has confirmed that application of the herbicide will follow guidelines on the label.

2.) NOTIFICATION OF SPRAYING - TCCI requests that the ARR actively
contact residents of the Chase area to identify flagstop mile posts and drinking
water sources within 200 feet of the tracks for suspension of spraying. No
spraying should be conducted within 200 feet of a flagstop, drinking water
source, or water body.

Local residents have taken the initiative to put PSA’s (public service announcements)
on our local KTNA radio to alert flagstop users that they can submit locations to ARR.
Residents of the Chase area do not have access to newspapers - especially during
break up. TCCI has reviewed the notice on the ARR site and finds it inadequate. It

Talkeetna Community Council, Inc.
RO. Box 608, Talkeetna AK 99676



does not alert residents that they can submit a flagstop location or drinking water source
to request that no spraying occur within 200 feet of those locations.

TCCI also requests a hard copy notice of spraying be posted at the
crossing at ARR MP 232. Notification must contain SPECIFIC DATES of spraying
so trail users can be out of the vicinity and avoid dangerous contact.

3.) TCCI REQUESTS A DETAILED PLAN AND PROCEDURES FOR
IDENTIFYING WATER BODIES, FLAGSTOPS AND AREAS OF SUSPENDED
SPRAYING.

TCCI is alarmed that the ARR does not appear to have a plan for how water bodies and
flagstops will be identified and omitted from spraying. Tom Brooks was asked what
system is in place for this critical safety measure required in the IVMP - he was
specifically asked if the blue and white color coded tie marking system from the 2010
Seward to Indian application would be used in 2013 - he was clear that it would not.
He stated vaguely that a GPS system would be used but provided no details of the
procedures.

The impending spraying will occur in the next weeks - it is imperative the affected
communities have detailed information about the safety and no spray buffer plan.
Stephanie Wheeler states in a letter to Talkeetna resident Becky Long “ARR will use
appropriate methods such as a pilot car and setbacks” to protect water.

TCCI adamantly requests a pilot car be required during ALL herbicide application
and specifically from Sunshine through the Hurricane Turn route. It is common
knowledge that this stretch of track is both residential and used recreationally. It is in
close proximity to the Susitna and Indian Rivers, and is actively advertised by the ARR
as a tourism destination. (Gold Creek area will also host several work camps this
season for Susitna Watana studies - one of which is adjacent to the rail and bridge)

TCCI has consistently been opposed to the ARR use of herbicides. It is a hazard
to humans, fish, wildlife and all aspects of the ecosystem. The systematic
removal of the DEC public process concerning herbicide application allows for no
oversight or participation from those who will be adversely affected.

We look forward to a timely response to our requests.
Sincerely,

Whitney Wolff
Talkeetna Community Council, Inc.

Talkeetna Community Counczi, Inc.
P0. Box 608, Talkeetna AK 99676



























November 6, 2014 
  
To: 
Mr. Al Clough 
SE Region Director 
Alaska Department of Transportation and Public Facilities 
PO Box 112506 
Juneau, AK 99811-2506 !
And: !
Incoming State of Alaska Administration and Leadership: 
  
Dear Al et al: 
  
At its September 23, 2014 meeting the Prince of Wales Community Advisory Council (POWCAC) voted 
to notify the State of Alaska of POWCAC’s its support for using mechanical means as the primary 
method to manage roadside vegetation, and to avoid using herbicides, pesticides, and spray defoliants 
except in a case of genuine emergency. Attached are the resolutions and letters sent to and gathered by 
the Prince of Wales Watershed Association (POWWA) from Prince of Wales Cities, Communities, and 
Tribes that POWCAC and POWWA represents that show opposition to the State of Alaska’s proposed 
project "Integrated Vegetation Managment Plan (IVMP) POW Thorne Bay Road PRoejct 68377" and 
other projects proposed using herbicides, pesticides, and spray defoliants as the primary means to 
manage roadside vegetation and the lack of a public comment and recourse for residents who continue 
and have historically opposed projects that include herbicide, pesticide, and spray defoliant, all of which 
raises great concern among POWCAC and POWWA members.  Some of our many concerns are 
summarized and identified below. 
  
Subsistence 
Residents of POW, like other communities in Alaska, gather fish, berries, wildlife, mushrooms, and 
water along road corridors, including state highways.  We are concerned that herbicides, pesticides, and 
spray defoliants will adversely affect the food and water meant for human consumption.  While we 
understand that DOT/PF will adopt protocols for the application of the planned spraying of the chemical 
cocktail of the eight selected to be mixed and sprayed, there is a continual risk of misapplication and 
accumulation of the sprays, and the resulting degradation of locally available foods and water safety for 
island residents and visitors.  The aquatic macro-inveratbrates (bugs), pollinators, amphibians, and 
juvenile fish that contribute to our food web in this area could be in danger from this accumulation as 



reports from south that have adopted these chemic treatment methods continue to prove after the 
repeated applications with genetic mutations and reproductive issues. The adoption of herbicides, 
pesticides, and defoliant sprays as the preferential treatment for control of roadside plants runs contrary 
to the well-established practice of subsistence gathering along public roads here. 
  
Seafood Marketing 
The state’s enormous sport and commercial fishing industry is successful due in part to marketing of 
Alaska seafoods as a healthy, natural protein.  The Alaska Seafood Marketing Institute relies on this 
important feature to generate demand for commercially caught fish, which results in stable prices and 
markets.  Like many areas of Alaska, many Prince of Wales Island residents hold commercial fishing 
licenses and lodges employee fresh water and salt water fishing guides, and our economic well-being is 
due in no small part to well managed and marketed fisheries.  Spray application of herbicides, 
pesticides, and spray defoliants as the common means of controlling roadside vegetation greatly 
increases the risk of detectable residual levels of defoliant chemicals being found in Alaska seafood.  
Just as the use of herbicides, pesticides, and spray defoliants is incompatible with subsistence gathering, 
the use of the sprays also works against the very useful efforts to market Alaska seafoods as a well-
managed and natural food source for consumers world-wide.  
  
Lack of Opportunity for Public Comment 
The regulations regarding application of spray defoliants, effective March 7, 2013 do not provide for 
sufficient public comment prior to the use of the defoliants along state roads.  Given the high level of 
public concern regarding herbicide, pesticide, and spray defoliant use, from the response we have 
received being unanimously in opposition locally as evidenced through the many resolutions and letters 
and comments received, ample public notice and an opportunity for public comment is needed, and 
should be the standard practice prior to any proposed application of defoliants.  
  
An occasion may rise where a true emergency exists that justifies application of spray herbicides, 
pesticides, and spray defoliants, such as the presence of an invasive species of plant or pest poses an 
immediate danger to an important public resource that is not easily managed or controlled by 
mechanical treatment or hand pulling.  In such cases the State of Alaska should seek out volunteer 
community weed pull volunteers, utilize and exhaust non-toxic and chemical means, and have ready an 
expedited public notice and comment process to keep the public informed defoliant use that involves the 
public.  For all other maintenance tasks that manage vegetation in wetland and floodplain areas, 
including mechanical brushing, paving around and behind guardrail posts and other roadway fixtures, 
and hand clearing where necessary, mechanical means should prevail. 
  
POWCAC and POWWA echoes calls from the Southeast Conference of Mayors to have staff from the 
Alaska Department of Transportation and Public Facilities, and the Alaska Department of Environmental 
Conservation meet with representatives from POW Island to discuss the use of herbicides, pesticides, 
and spray defoliants and alternatives to address cost effectiveness of mechanical treatments and means 
of clearing the right of way for public safety.  !
There is a mining symposium planned the spring of 2015 hosted by the Organized Village of 
Kasaan to be at the Craig Tribal Association, where we have agreed as a group that we should 
have a half day session on the future of Herbicide, Pesticide, and Spray Defoliants, and we 



invite the DOT and those interested to respond and participate in a facilitated panel session 
during that time. Please let me know if you or who you would recommend who can attend and 
share information as a panel presenter with the residents of POW about this project and future 
projects on POW and SE that impacts and concerns our communities and our watersheds.  !
Sincerely, !!!!!!
//S// Brandy Prefontaine   
Date:  November 6, 2014 
Brandy Prefontaine 
POWWA Watershed Coordinator 
Prince of Wales Watershed Association (POWWA) !
Letter approved and signed by POWCAC October 3, 2014 and POWWA Members 
Approved November 6, 2014. !
POWWA Member Groups:  !
Coffman Cove (http://ccalaska.com; http://www.coffmancove.org) 
Cheryl Fecko (POWWA Vice President) - City of Coffman Cove 
Misty Fitzpatrick (Participant) - City of Coffman Cove !
Craig (www.craigak.com; http://www.craigtribe.org) 
Jon Boling (POWWA Board Member) - City of Craig 
Millie Schoonover (POWWA Board Member) - Craig Tribal Association 
Stephanie Fox (Participant) - Craig Tribal Association 
Angel Holbrook (Participant) - Craig Tribal Association 
Brian Holter, Jr. (Participant) - Craig Tribal Association 
Don Pierce (Participant) - City of Craig !
Hollis (http://www.princeofwalescoc.org/communitiesb/hollis 
Robert Andrews (Participant) - Hollis Community Council 
Budd Burnett (Participant) - Hollis Community Council 
Tommy Lynch (Participant) - Hollis Community Council !
Hydaburg (http://www.hydaburgtribe.org) 
Anthony Christianson (POWWA President) - City of Hydaburg 
Jean Bland (POWWA Board Member) - Hydaburg Cooperative Association !
Kasaan (http://kasaan.org)  
Machelle Edenshaw (Board Member) - Organized Village of Kasaan 



Dennis Nickerson (Participant) - Organized Village of Kasaan 
Carol Fletcher (Participant) - Organized Village of Kasaan 
Fred Olson Jr. (Participant) - City of Kasaan !
Klawcok (http://cityofklawock.com; http://www.klawock.com) 
Les Issacs (Participant) - City of Klawock 
Frank Peratovich (Participant) - City of Klawock 
Ann Wyatt (POWWA Treasurer) - Klawock Cooperative Association 
Veronica Redifer (Participant) - Klawock Cooperative Association !
Naukati Bay (https://www.naukatibay.com) 
Josh Hills (Participant) - Naukati Bay Inc. 
Brandy Prefontaine (POWWA WATERSHED COORDINATOR) - Naukati Bay Inc. 
Venessa Richter (Participant) - Naukati Bay, Inc. 
Travis Tuttle (Participant) - Naukati Bay, Inc. 
Heidi Young (Participant)- Naukati Bay, Inc. !
Thorne Bay (https://www.thornebay-ak.gov; http;//www.thornebayalaska.net) 
Wayne Brenner (POWWA Board Member) - City of Thorne Bay 
James Gould (Participant) - City of Thorne Bay 
Mark Minnillo (Participant) - City of Thorne Bay 
Karen Peterson (Participant) - City of Thorne Bay !
Whale Pass (http://www.princeofwalescoc.org/communitiesb/whale-pass-1) 
Don Hull (Participant) -Whale Pass 
Dolores Loucks (Particiapnt)- Whale Pass 
William Patterson (POWWA Board Member) - Whale Pass !
Attached: PDF of Resolutions from POW communities and tribes against herbicides, pesticides, and 
spray defoliants on POW. Letter from POWCAC dated Oct 3, 2014.  
CC: POWCAC and POWWA Member Groups  
ADOT, USFS, ADNR, Corporations, Alaska Leadership, and State of Alaska Administration and 
Representatives  !!



sent to DOT 
 
 
 
To Greg Patz, 
 
The Hollis Community Council would like to take this opportunity to 
strongly oppose the spraying of herbicides along the Thorne Bay Road (or 
any POW road). 
 
You state this may not even be cost effective, and we assume you are 
speaking of dollars. What about the extreme costs to our birds, fish, wildlife 
and humans? Roundup has been proven to cause mutations in DNA. 
Some of these toxins remain active for two years and others come with 
cautionary advice not to use near water. Have you ever driven the Thorne 
Bay Road? It is one long stretch of muskeg, marsh and river. 
 
The toxicity of each of these chemicals has long been established, and 
they are not deemed safe for human contact. The results are in, yet DOT 
finds it necessary to “experiment”. How is this even justifiable? Would such 
an experiment be carried out in Juneau, Anchorage or Wasilla? Is the 
health of Prince of Wales residents considered less important, or is the 
prevalent feeling that we can be steamrolled since we are few in number? 
 
Prince of Wales residents rely on our wild resources for our sustenance. 
Please, do not trash our environment with toxic chemicals. Mechanical 
brushing, like that being used in Haines, is the only preferred method. The 
Hollis Community Council strongly urges DOT to abandon this 
irresponsible chemical track immediately. 
 
Respectfully, 
 
Hollis Community Council 
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